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MINUTES OF A MEETING OF THE COMMUNITY WELLBEING & OLDER PEOPLE POLICY AND SCRUTINY COMMITTEE HELD AT COUNTY HALL, CHELMSFORD ON 10 SEPTEMBER 2009
Membership

	*
	W J C Dick (Chairman)
	*
	Mrs J Reeves (Vice-Chairman)

	*
	L Barton
	*
	Mrs M J Webster

	*
	M Garnett
	*
	Mrs J H Whitehouse (Vice- Chairman)

	*
	S Hillier
	*
	B Wood

	*
	L Mead
	
	

	*
	R A Pearson
	
	


* Present
Councillor Kay Twitchen, Chairman of the Scrutiny Board and representatives from the Essex and Southend LINk and the Older Peoples Planning Group (OPPG) were present. 
39.
Apologies and Substitute Notices
The Committee Officer reported that Councillor C Riley, a named substitute of the Committee, regretted that he was unable to attend the meeting.

40.
Membership of the Policy and Scrutiny Committee
It was noted that one of the named substitutes had been asked to join the Committee as a full Member and confirmation of this was awaited.

41.
Declarations of Interest
Councillor J Whitehouse declared a personal non-prejudicial interest on agenda item 6 – Forward Look, relating to the discussion on The Learning Revolution White Paper, due to being a Trustee of the Third Age Trust.

42.
Scoping of the Complaints Procedure
Ros Wilson, Senior Quality and Development Officer - Complaints and Karen Wright, Senior Operational Manager Self Directed Support were in attendance for this item. 

The Committee was reminded that it had been agreed at the last meeting that the Complaints Team would provide a background report for consideration (CWOP/15/09). The report set out the key principals of recent changes to the complaints procedure which included the establishment of a local single stage framework and for each complaint to be considered in a flexible, proportionate and consistent way. The process involved speaking to the complainant and agreeing how the complaint will be resolved. Those cases that had been reported orally and could be resolved within 24 hours, under the revised arrangements, do not require registration as a complaint. A 12 month phased implementation plan had been agreed to implement the full changes.
It was clarified that the intention was to agree a resolution plan with the complainant and take on board their expectations along with outlining the options for resolution. The Chairman pointed out that most people would simply wish their complaint to be resolved quickly rather than having ‘a resolution plan’
Members questioned what type of complaint could be resolved within the 24 hour scheme. In response it was explained that these would be oral complaints and easily resolvable covering a wide range of issues such as, for example, a provider hasn’t turned up, someone waiting for a visit or information. Concerns were raised that some of these issues could be indicative of an ongoing problem and a carer not turning up on a continual basis would need to be recorded so that the agency could be approached and the issues addressed. In response it was confirmed that such cases were being monitored although as this was a new process the information was not readily available. The imperative was to achieve a quick resolution where possible and capture the learning from that complaint against other complaints and as part of the quality monitoring. It was confirmed that complaints received via email were considered to be in writing and would be recorded in accordance with the processes for complaints received in writing. 

The Chairman questioned what lessons had been learnt from the types of complaints and what was being done to eradicate specific problems in the future. Members were advised that officers had not prepared on this occasion to answer such a specific question but generally there were a number of processes in place to ensure that the learning gained from complaints was disseminated across the County. Learning was also presented to the management of the service and action plans were established to address the issues. The service would work with providers to resolve issues and where appropriate providers could be embargoed. 

Some Members had concerns about the number of complaints and asked if the numbers compared unfavourably with other authorities. It was also noted that some complaints were exacerbated by a failure to follow up or complainants being passed to different departments. In response the Committee was advised that the number of complaints was fairly consistent with other authorities. Comments and feedback were in fact welcomed as each one was a potential opportunity to improve. It was acknowledged that quick resolutions were preferable however the team needed to ensure that the right people were following up the issues and therefore operational and financial teams needed to be involved, and this sometimes was a little time-consuming. 

In response to a question regarding whether the individual agencies notify the Council of complaints they have received directly, it was explained that they are required to keep a record and make it available to the Council as part of the contract management. It was also required as part of the Care Quality Commission assessment. Members questioned whether the complaints team liaise with the providers on urgent complaints, however it was clarified that most of the complaints received were historical and not urgent. Where urgent calls were received they would be put straight through but generally that type of call would go through to Social Care Direct at that point. Further questions were raised regarding at what point action is taken against a provider due to continual complaints. In response the Committee was advised that complaints against a provider formed part of the quality control and contracts management and were reviewed and assessed for required action. The customer satisfaction survey had indicated an improvement on previous years and more detail was available if required. 

A Member commented on the greater number of people requiring care, particularly with the increasing number of people suffering with dementia, and the staff, resources and equipment required within the service to respond to those demands. In response it was confirmed that the new regulations were focussed on the patient experience rather than on performance figures. 

Members commented on the area complaint figures and variances with South West and South East Essex being well below the other areas. It was acknowledged by the service that there were a variety of issues and areas to improve on. However it was also pointed out that the area figures change over time particularly where there are a significant number of assessments carried out. The complaints covered a number of issues, not just service provision, but all interactions with social care. It was commented that due to the different number of people in each area requiring services, it would be useful to see the percentage of complaints out of the number of people receiving services in each area. It was agreed that this information would be provided to Members as part of the review.

The Chairman pointed out that a previous Committee had put a lot of work into the quality of occupational therapy and had suggested restructuring the service to help decrease the level of complaints. In response it was explained that some of the complaints in this category were related to waiting for equipment and were outside of the service’s control.

Within the report a correction was noted on Appendix 2 – Implementation Plan where the dates for phase 3 should read ‘September 2009 – March 2010’. A Member also commented that in a public facing document such as this report the areas of Essex referred to should be explained in more detail, identifying the District areas or towns they cover. The Committee was informed that the areas were co-terminus with the Essex PCT areas.

At the invitation of the Chairman, a representative from LINks asked whether there was a requirement for a carer to ring a patient if they were going to be unduly late as this had been a particular problem for people. In response it was confirmed that the agency or carer should notify a patient of lateness. It was agreed that this issue could be taken up outside of the meeting.

At the invitation of the Chairman, a representative from the OPPG raised concern about the effect of personal budgets on the number of complaints along with the Government Green Paper on Shaping the Future of Care. The Chairman advised that the Green Paper was currently in the consultation stage and he hoped that the OPPG would be submitting their views to the Government on this. The Committee would be considering it at a future meeting. The effectiveness of Personal Budgets (Self Directed Support) would be reviewed by the Committee and this was being scoped under a later agenda item.

Concern was raised regarding the difficulties of recruiting staff locally and training and qualifications particularly for younger people to enter the profession. It was noted that this was being addressed through various measures. 

In response to a question regarding the referencing of complaints, it was explained that this was being implemented through a data management system and the issue had also come out of service user focus group.

The Chairman concluded that the Committee still required some detailed information to continue their review of the complaints procedure and suggested that a Task and Finish Group be established to look at the issues in more depth, look at some case work and form some findings and recommendations for improvement.

It was Agreed that:

1. The Committee form a Task and Finish Group to continue the review of the Complaints Procedure.

2. More detailed information be supplied by the Service on the Customer Satisfaction Survey, the nature of 24 hour Resolutions and a breakdown of the number of interventions in each area compared to the number of complaints received.

43.
Interface between finance and social care on debtor control
The Committee received report CWOP/16/09 from Ron Hiller, Income Manager, on the progress of implementing the recommendations made by the Committee in the April 2009 scrutiny report. Due to unforeseen circumstances Ron Hiller was unavailable to attend the meeting.

The Chairman explained to new Members of the Committee that this issue had been reviewed prior to the County Council elections and he had requested an update prior to the implementation review date in November 2009 so that the Committee could be informed of the progress of implementing the recommendations, to see if there were any potential issues and if the Committee could support the process.

Members felt that it would be helpful to see an indication of the level of debt that was being looked at. In response to questions on the write-off process it was clarified that at the County Council this was signed off by the Cabinet Member rather than at Committee. Some write off was delegated to the Deputy Executive Director, Liz Chidgey, who was present at the meeting and confirmed that various issues were considered during the write off process.

A question was raised regarding whether a change in circumstances was taken into account, particularly financial circumstances and it was confirmed that it would be.

It was Agreed that:

Consideration of this matter would be deferred to a future meeting due to the officer being unavailable.

44.
Corporate Performance Scorecard Indicator – NI 135 Percentage of carers whose needs were assessed or reviewed by the Council who received a specific carer’s service, or advice or information
The Committee received report CWOP/17/09 from Pauline Holroyd, Senior Operational Manager, on the scorecard indicator NI 135 which had been showing as red on three consecutive scorecards indicating that the target had been missed.

Sue Hawkins, Senior Operational Manager – Social Care Access and Gillian Thomas, Team Manager – Essex Social Care Direct, were in attendance at the meeting to answer questions from Members. The report provided background information to the indicator and the reasons why the performance was not as good as expected.

The Chairman questioned whether carer’s reluctance to have an assessment formed part of the problem. It was recognised that many people did not understand what the assessment would mean and what implications there may be. There were often complex relationships involved and the biggest area of concern was ‘hidden’ carers. In the Carers Strategy for the future much emphasis would need to be on the third sector. It was also noted that within the area of mental health there were difficulties understanding carer’s needs, the emotional and financial stresses involved and the stigma created in some roles. The 1999 National Guidance had been revised this year and went some way towards moving forward on these issues.

The Committee was also informed of the Carers Telephone Assessment Support Teams, three small teams across the County, with a dual purpose to promote assessments and provide telephone support. Members welcomed this service but questioned how well it was being communicated to people. The Committee was informed that GPs were often the first point of contact and although some were proactive there were some issues with this. Due to data protection the social care service were unable to see the ‘carers register’ held within the health service. In South West Essex the PCT had agreed to send out letters and leaflets to carers on the register on behalf of social care which was considered to be a positive initiative. Previously leaflets had been available at GP surgeries but due to the control of the spread of swine flu leaflets had to be removed from surgeries. There was publicity in publications such as ‘Carers Week’. Members felt that perhaps the database was a Government issue which may need to be reviewed.

In response to a question regarding the definition of a carer, it was explained that under the legislation which had been in place since 2001, it was an unpaid person caring for a person with substantial needs. This can be where the person being cared for comes to expect a certain level of care which can then lead to stress, strain and an impact on the life of the person providing care. The purpose of the indicator was to help identify those carers currently unidentified. Recording of the information collected was still an issue however it was hoped that the new OSCARS system (a database system add on to the current computer system called SWIFT) would assist. 

It was thought that currently about 50% of carers were receiving some sort of support. With regard to young carers it was noted that this support was provided by the Children and Young People’s service however there were some concerns during the transition stage of young person to adult.

Following a suggestion by the Chairman it was Agreed that:

The officers would return to a meeting of the Committee in 3 months time to report on the progress of their action plan to improve performance against this target.


-------------------------------------------

The Chairman questioned whether the service had any input to the Care Directory as there was concern that it was very confusing and it was felt that an introduction from the head of service explaining the various stages would be useful. In response it was explained that the document was a private document which was really a trade type magazine providing contact details for various suppliers. There was separate information from social care which could be provided to guide people through the processes of arranging private care. It was also explained that through Social Care Direct there was now a small team of staff that could assist people with identifying needs and the decision process for arranging private care which had proved effective. However it was thought that in the future other organisations may be better placed to take this initiative forward.

45.
Forward Look
The Committee received report CWOP/18/09 setting out the Committee’s current position on the Forward Look.

The Committee considered the following item which had been suggested for the October meeting in Table 1:

· Shaping the Future of Care Consultation Response – it was Agreed that the Committee would consider this item at its October meeting. The Executive Summary and Consultation Questions would be circulated to Members in advance of the meeting.

The Committee also considered a suggestion by the Chairman to look at Absence Management within the Community Wellbeing and Older People Directorate – it was Agreed that a Task and Finish Group would be established to take this work forward. The Governance Officer would contact Members to commence this work.
Table 3a

It was noted that the item on the Interface between Finance and Social Care on Debtor Control would be deferred to a future meeting.
Table 3b

The Committee considered the following scoping documents attached to the agenda:

· CWOP-SCR-20 Self Directed Support – the Committee Agreed to consider this item at its December meeting. The Governance Officer would discuss a suitable approach with the service lead officer.

· CWOP-SCR-21 Assisted Technology – the Chairman suggested that the Committee consider this issue after their suggested visit in November to see the Telecare equipment. The Committee was advised that this issue followed on from consideration of Self Directed Support and therefore the Members Agreed to schedule this item for the January 2010 meeting.

CWOP-SCR-22 - The Learning Revolution White Paper. Lynsi Hayward-Smith, Principal Officer, Adult Community Learning was in attendance for the scoping of this item. Councillor Whitehouse informed the Committee that this issue was about voluntary organisations involved in informal adult learning (not leading to qualifications). One of the recommendations was for a comprehensive list of what is available. The Festival of Learning was launched on 6-7th October. An important issue raised by the White Paper was open space, organisations helping groups by opening up their venues for use. A review would consider the County Council’s response to the White Paper and look at the bids for funding made by the Council.
Lynsi Hayward-Smith advised the Committee that some scoping work had been undertaken in 2008 on what was being offered in terms of informal learning but the service was aware that not all groups had come forward. Work was being undertaken with the voluntary sector in this area. The recent White Paper had suggested ways of engaging and funding had also been made available which could be bid for. The Council had submitted 4 bids and it was reported that unfortunately two had been unsuccessful and a response was awaited on the remaining two. It was still hoped that some of the activities could be pursued despite losing the bids for funding. 
In response to questioning on the bids it was explained that the two bids awaiting a response were related to the establishment of an informal learning board across Essex with the voluntary organisations to scope and co-ordinate the informal learning and a project working with libraries on archive activity. All four bids had been partnership bids. In terms of open space it was confirmed that the service area would be working with Asset Management on this aspect. 

A question was raised on how this work fits with Adult Community Learning and what had happened to the governors of those Adult Learning Centres. In response it was explained that the two areas of work were closely linked, there were funded qualifications and a separate funding pot for informal learning. A consultation was being undertaken on the governance arrangements of the Adult Learning Centres for a new governance framework. Officers would be working with interested Members within the new framework.
It was clarified that informal learning was aimed towards activities that enhanced quality of life and met people’s aspirations rather than about gaining skills.

The outcome of the final two bids would be known soon. Members felt that it would be beneficial to consider the outcomes of the bids particularly if unsuccessful in the remaining two. It was confirmed that the outcome of the two bids would be circulated to Members when known.

It was suggested that a Task and Finish Group be established to look at the issues outlined in the scoping document. The Older Peoples Planning Group was invited to contribute to the review, however it was explained that there were some mixed views within the group on the benefit of such learning.

It was Agreed that:

1. A Task and Finish Group be established to take forward the work outlined in the scoping document with Councillor Whitehouse as the lead Member.

2. The result of the remaining two bids would be circulated to Members when known.

38.
Dates of Future Meetings
The Committee noted the future meeting dates as follows:

· Thursday 15 October 2009 

· Thursday 12 November 2009 

· Thursday 10 December 2009 

· Thursday 14 January 2009 

· Thursday 11 February 2009 

· Thursday 11 March 2009 

· Thursday 8 April 2009

The Committee noted an additional date of Monday 9th November 2009 for a visit to see the Telecare equipment. Councillors Dick, Garnett, Hillier, Barton, Webster, Pearson, Mead and Wood all indicated they wished to attend the visit.

The meeting closed at 12.40pm.

Chairman
